Summary of Minutes
June 14, 2011
The Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County convened in session on June 14, 2011 at 6:00 P.M. at the Administrative Office Building in Lumberton, North Carolina.

The following members were present:


Loistine DeFreece, Chairman

Dr. Jo Ann C. Lowery, Vice Chairman

Steve Martin

Brenda Fairley-Ferebee
Mike Smith

Robert Deese

John Campbell

Jerry Long

Dwayne Smith
Severeo Kerns
Absent:  Randall Jones

Also in attendance were Dr. Johnny Hunt, Superintendent; Dr. Linda Emanuel, Dr. Walter Jackson, Tommy Lowry, Dr. Danny Stedman, DeRay Cole, Assistant Superintendents; Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, and Attorney Grady Hunt.

ORDER OF BUSINESS

1.
Call to Order:  Chairman Loistine DeFreece.
2.
Invocation:
Dr. JoAnn C Lowery.
3.
Adoption of the Agenda: Chairman Loistine DeFreece.  The Board 
approved the revised agenda. 
4.
Approval of Minutes – Open Session:  The Board unanimously 

approved the taped open session minutes of May 10, 2011 with a correction to page 7 - Item #10 – Mr. Regan’s term will begin July 1, 2011 and end June 30, 2015.
5.
INFORMATION ITEMS
A.
Public Comments
None.

B.
Sandhills Leadership Academy Interns
Mr. Jim Simeon, Director of the Sandhills Regional Education Consortium, who presented recognition to a North Carolina leader among the leaders of North Carolina education and that person was Dr. Johnny R. Hunt, Superintendent of the Public Schools of Robeson County.  Mr. Simeon said that Dr. Hunt is a key leader in the Sandhills Region and in the State.  He said Dr. Hunt’s sincere desire is to always do what is best for children no matter what the consequences.  Mr. Simeon said this is a symbol that Dr. Hunt has carried throughout his career.  He said Dr. Hunt’s focus on the improvement of curriculum and the development of personnel at every level has been a key component and recognized by others across the state.  Mr. Simeon said there are numerous reasons, especially the graduation rate that has risen from 60.43% to 74.04%, etc., why he was recognized for this award by his peers.  Dr. Hunt was also presented a gift from his Cabinet Members.
Mr. DeRay Cole, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources, said that Mr. Jim Simeon was present tonight also because the Sandhills Regional Educational Consortium wrote a grant and as a result of the grant there will be two executive interns from the Public Schools of Robeson County participating.  Mr. Cole said it is a very competitive internship.  He said there were 21 applicants that made the cut and four candidates were from the Public Schools of Robeson County and two were selected.  These two candidates for the next year will be on an alternative program which means they will be a mentee under a principal assigned by Superintendent Dr. Johnny Hunt.  These two individuals will achieve licensure through Fayetteville State University or the University of North Carolina at Pembroke for the state of North Carolina only.  Mr. Cole introduced Ms. Tara Bullard, Curriculum Specialist, and Ms. Cynthia Lewis, Curriculum Specialist who were the recipients of the grant for Robeson County. 
Mr. Simeon said once the 21 applicants complete the program it will bring greater leadership to the region and specifically to the 12 public school systems in the consortium.  He said as a result of this rigorous one year program they will be fully certified principals with the leadership skill learned.
C.
 Attendance Awards
Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent for Instructional Support, recognized the Attendance Award winners for the eighth month: 

Elementary School: 96.97% - Long Branch Elementary School, Principal, Dr. Penny Britt;

Middle School:  96.42% - Townsend Middle School, Principal, Mr. Eric Sanders; 

High School:   92.64% - St. Pauls High School, Principal, Mr. Hoyt McCormick;

Small High School:  95.52% - Early College, Principal, Ms. Melissa Flowers.
D.
Special Olympics Recognition
Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent, presented an award to Ms. Sandra Evans as the Capital Coast Coordinator of the Year.  This award is a state level award recognized by the Special Olympics of North Carolina.  There are 25 counties included in the Capital Coast Area of Special Olympics.  Robeson County is part of the area.  
E.
AIG Recognitions
Ms. Mary Ann Prevatte, Coordinator of the Academically Gifted Program, recognized the Teacher of the Year and the Administrator of the Year.  The Teacher of the Year Award:  Ms. Andy Taylor, Teacher at Carroll Middle School and Rowland Norment Elementary School; Administrator of the Year Award:  Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent for Instructional Support.  The winners are selected by the AIG staff.
F.
Summer Beautification Award
Dr. Danny Stedman, Assistant Superintendent for Plant Operations, recognized Tanglewood Elementary School as the winner of the Summer Beautification Project.  Interim principal is Ms. Joanna Cummings.
G.
St. Pauls High School-Girls State Track Champions
Mr. Ronnie Chavis, Athletic Director, recognized Brittany Glover, LaKezia Sykes, Gabrielle Currie, and Shakira Robertson, for winning the 800 relay two years in a row.  The coach is Mr. David Shaw.  Mr. Chavis said St. Pauls High School also won the Wachovia Cup and has won for 19 years out of 25 years.  The principal is Mr. Hoyt McCormick.
H.
Certified/Classified Employees of the Month
Mr. DeRay Cole, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources, recognized the certified and classified employees of the month.  A certificate of recognition was presented to:

Certified Employee of the Month: – Ms. Sarah Brock – Magnolia School - Principal, Mr. Robert Locklear;
Classified Employee of the Month:  Mr. Jerald Locklear – Green Grove Elementary School, Principal, Ms. Sherri D. Herne.
I.
CTE Plan
Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum and Instruction, presented the Career Technical Education Plan that has to be submitted to the Department of Public Instruction.  Dr. Emanuel gave a brief summary of what would be contained in the plan.
6.
The Board set aside policy and approved the local CTE Plan.

J.
Policy Committee: Policy 5000 Series–First Reading and 7000 A&B Series- Second Reading
Mr. Jerry Long, Chairman of the Policy Committee/School Board Member, and Dr. Walter Jackson, Assistant Superintendent for Administration and Technology, said that the policy committee met and ask for board approval of the first reading of the 5000 policy series.

7.
The Board set aside policy and approved the first reading of the 5000 policy series.

Mr. Jerry Long, Chairman of the Policy Committee, asked for approval of the second reading of the 7000 A&B policy series.

8.
The Board set aside policy and approved the second reading of the 7000 A&B policy series. 
K.
Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Grants

Mr. Craig Lowry, Director of Child Nutrition, gave a brief overview of the 2011-2012 school year fresh fruit and vegetable grant program.  Eight schools submitted an application for the program and all eight were selected.  Mr. Lowry said all schools did not apply.  He also said the summer feeding program will start next Monday at 15 school sites and encourages participation.
L.
Mental Health School Providers
Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent, presented the list of mental health school providers who have applied to participate.  Mr. Lowry said these services are provided to the students.  He said the list has dropped this year because of the criteria qualification changes required.  Mr. Lowry said one new company has applied this year and has gone through the interview process.  Mr. Lowry asked for Board approval of this company’s letter of intent and the list of companies’ letters of intent presented.

9.
The Board set aside policy and approved the mental health school provider companies’ letters of intent as presented. 
M.
Townsend Middle School
Dr. Danny Stedman, Assistant Superintendent, gave an update on the gymnasium at Townsend Middle School.  Dr. Stedman said there are a few items that need to be installed but the building is ready for occupancy.

N.
Budget Updates
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, said the Governor has vetoed the current budget and anticipates a vote tomorrow to possibly override the veto.  Ms. Setzer said if the Senate version is the budget it would affect the Public  Schools of Robeson County by $10.5 million dollars.  Ms. Setzer talked about several other cuts to the school system and how that will affect the 2011-2012 school year, involving assistant principals, guidance counselors, instructional support, transportation and many program areas, etc.
Superintendent Dr. Johnny Hunt said he received an email from Dr. Jim Causby, Executive Director for the North Carolina Schools Superintendent’s Association, showing budget cuts to about 30,000 jobs in North Carolina for next school year.  Superintendent Dr. Hunt also talked about the added five instructional school days being added to the school calendar and the affects that would have.  Superintendent Dr. Hunt said in the near future another workshop needs to be scheduled to talk about the budget.  He also said if all these jobs are cut it will be like closing a plant in Robeson County and there is no way to make up those losses. Superintendent Dr. Hunt said the State/General Assembly has put the budget burden back on the school system.  He said it is not the superintendent or the school board who has made those decisions.  Ms. Setzer said that several allotment areas have been cut already and that does not include additional cuts.  Chairman Loistine DeFreece said another meeting date needs to be scheduled.  The board decided to schedule another meeting on Monday, July 20 at 6:00 PM.
10.
ACTION ITEMS

A.
Budget Amendments
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, presented the amendments.  The Board approved the budget amendments presented.

B.
Financial Report
Ms. Erica Setzer presented a brief overview of the Financial Report.

The Board approved the financial report presented.

11.  Motion was made that the Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County go into closed session for the purposes of discussing certified and classified personnel (G.S. 143-318.11(a) (1) (6), and student transfers (G.S. 

115C- 402 and G.S. 143-318.11(a) (1)) and to receive advice and consider a 
settlement in Gerone Miller vs. Public Schools of Robeson County; 

Charge No. 433-2009-02644, (G.S. 143-318.11(a) (3).  The Board approved 
the motion.
12.
Motion to come out of closed session.  The Board approved the motion.
13.
Motion to approve student transfers as amended. The Board approved

the motion.

14.
Motion to approve personnel as presented.  The Board approved the 

motion.

Superintendent Dr. Johnny Hunt recommended to the Board that Mr. Jason 

Suggs be named the Public Schools of Robeson County Athletic Director/Driver’s 

Education Director and Mr. Larry Obeda, Child Nutrition Director.
15.
The Board approved Mr. Jason Suggs and Mr. Larry Obeda for the 

positions recommended by the superintendent.

16.
Motion to approve closed session audio minutes of May 10, 2011. The

Board approved the motion.


17.
The Board made a motion that the Public Schools of Robeson County Board of Education recess until June 20, 2011 at 6:00 PM.
Respectfully submitted,

Loistine DeFreece, Chairman

Dr. Johnny Hunt, Secretary
PAGE  

